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64. Tht Vizier of Yemen and his young Brother ccclxxxiv.There was once a man of the drapers, who had a fair wife, and she was curtained (54)
and chaste. A certain young man saw her coming forth of the bath and loved her and his heart was occupied with her. So he cast about [to get
access to her] with all manner of devices, but availed not to win to her; and when he was weary of endeavour and his patience was exhausted for
weariness and his fortitude failed him and he was at an end of his resources against her, he complained of this to an old woman of ill-omen, (55)
who promised him to bring about union between him and her. He thanked her for this and promised her all manner of good; and she said to him,
"Get thee to her husband and buy of him a turban-cloth of fine linen, and let it be of the goodliest of stuffs.".When the night was half spent, I arose
[and went forth the tent] to do an occasion of mine, and none knew of my case save this woman. The dogs misdoubted of me and followed me and
gave not over besetting me, till I fell on my back into a deep pit, wherein was water, and one of the dogs fell in with me. The woman, who was then
a girl in the first bloom of youth, full of strength and spirit, was moved to pity on me, for that wherein I was fallen, and coming to me with a rope,
said to me, "Lay hold of this rope." So I laid hold of the rope and clung to it and she pulled me up; but, when I was halfway up, I pulled her [down]
and she fell with me into the pit; and there we abode three days, she and I and the dog..? ? ? ? ? Yet, I conjure thee, blame me not for passion and
desire, Me whom estrangement long hath brought to sick and sorry plight..? ? ? ? ? a. The Unlucky Merchant ccccxl.40. Jaafer ben Yehya and
Abdulmelik ben Salih dlxv.? ? ? ? ? o. The Merchant and the Thieves dcxxix.? ? ? ? ? n. The Fourteenth Officer's Story dccccxxxix.Then said
Queen Es Shuhba, 'By Allah, O Sheikh, my sister Tuhfeh is indeed unique among the folk of her time, and I hear that she singeth upon all sweetscented flowers.' 'Yes, O my lady,' answered Iblis, 'and I am in the utterest of wonderment thereat. But there remaineth somewhat of sweet-scented
flowers, that she hath not besung, such as the myrtle and the tuberose and the jessamine and the moss-rose and the like.' Then he signed to her to
sing upon the rest of the flowers, that Queen Es Shuhba might hear, and she said, 'Hearkening and obedience.' So she took the lute and played
thereon in many modes, then returned to the first mode and sang the following verses:.Now the king had a brother, whom he had imprisoned in that
pit of old time, and he had died [there]; but the folk of the realm thought that he was alive, and when his [supposed] imprisonment grew long, the
king's officers used to talk of this and of the tyranny of the king, and the report spread abroad that the king was a tyrant, wherefore they fell upon
him one day and slew him. Then they sought the well and brought out Abou Sabir therefrom, deeming him the king's brother, for that he was the
nearest of folk to him [in favour] and the likest, and he had been long in the prison. So they doubted not but that he was the prince in question and
said to him, 'Reign thou in thy brother's room, for we have slain him and thou art king in his stead.' But Abou Sabir was silent and spoke not a
word; and he knew that this was the issue of his patience. Then he arose and sitting down on the king's throne, donned the royal raiment and
discovered justice and equity and the affairs [of the realm] prospered [in his hand]; wherefore the folk obeyed him and the people inclined to him
and many were his troops..THE SEVENTH VOYAGE OF SINDBAD THE SAILOR..Then he sent for the viziers and said to them, 'O wicked
viziers, ye thought that God was heedless of your deed, but your wickedness shall revert upon you. Know ye not that whoso diggeth a pit for his
brother shall fall into it? Take from me the punishment of this world and to-morrow ye shall get the punishment of the world to come and requital
from God.' Then he bade put them to death; so [the headsman] smote off their heads before the king, and he went in to his wife and acquainted her
with that wherein he had transgressed against Abou Temam; whereupon she grieved for him with an exceeding grief and the king and the people of
his household left not weeping and repenting all their lives. Moreover, they brought Abou Temam forth of the well and the king built him a dome
(127) in his palace and buried him therein..N.B.--The Roman numerals denote the volume, the Arabic the page.They knew him forthright and rising
to him, kissed his hands and rejoiced in him and said to him, 'O our lord, in good sooth, thou art a king and the son of a king, and we desire thee
nought but good and beseech [God to grant] thee continuance. Consider how God hath rescued thee from this thy wicked uncle, who sent thee to a
place whence none came ever off alive, purposing not in this but thy destruction; and indeed thou fellest into [peril of] death and God delivered
thee therefrom. So how wilt thou return and cast thyself again into thine enemy's hand? By Allah, save thyself and return not to him again. Belike
thou shall abide upon the face of the earth till it please God the Most High [to vouchsafe thee relief]; but, if thou fall again into his hand, he will not
suffer thee live a single hour.'.[Aforetime] I journeyed in [many] lands and climes and towns and visited the great cities and traversed the ways and
[exposed myself to] dangers and hardships. Towards the last of my life, I entered a city [of the cities of China], (155) wherein was a king of the
Chosroes and the Tubbas (156) and the Caesars. (157) Now that city had been peopled with its inhabitants by means of justice and equitable
dealing; but its [then] king was a tyrant, who despoiled souls and [did away] lives; there was no wanning oneself at his fire, (158) for that indeed he
oppressed the true believers and wasted the lands. Now he had a younger brother, who was [king] in Samarcand of the Persians, and the two kings
abode a while of time, each in his own city and place, till they yearned unto each other and the elder king despatched his vizier in quest of his
younger brother..When the night came, the king sat in his privy chamber and sending after the vizier, sought of him the promised story; and he
said, "Know, O august king, that.? ? ? ? ? a. The Christian Broker's Story cix.?THE FOURTEENTH OFFICER'S STORY..? ? ? ? ? Indeed, mine
eyelids still with tears are ulcered and to you My bowels yearn to be made whole of all their pain and heat..When it was eventide, the king caused
avoid his sitting chamber and summoned the vizier, who presented himself and making his obeisance to the king, kissed the earth before him and
bespoke him as follows:.? ? ? ? ? Whenas the soul desireth one other than its peer, It winneth not of fortune the wish it holdeth dear..? ? ? ? ? So be
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thou kind to me, for love my body wasteth sore, The thrall of passion I'm become its fires consume me quite..? ? ? ? ? n. The Man and his Wilful
Wife dccccxix.Then said El Abbas to them, "O youths, sit by my arms and my horse till I return." But they answered, saying, "By Allah, thou
prolongest discourse with that which beseemeth not of words! Make haste, or we will go with thy head, for indeed the king purposeth to slay thee
and to slay thy comrade and take that which is with you." When the prince heard this, his skin quaked and he cried out at them with a cry that made
them tremble. Then he sprang upon his horse and settling himself in the saddle, galloped till he came to the king's assembly, when he cried out at
the top of his voice, saying ["To horse,] cavaliers!" And levelled his spear at the pavilion wherein was Zuheir. Now there were about him a
thousand smiters with the sword; but El Abbas fell in upon them and dispersed them from around him, and there abode none in the tent save Zuheir
and his vizier..So the folk resorted to her from all parts and she used to pray God (to whom belong might and majesty) for the oppressed and God
granted him relief, and against his oppressor, and He broke him in sunder. Moreover, she prayed for the sick and they were made whole; and on
this wise she abode a great space of time. As for her husband, when he returned from the pilgrimage, his brother and the neighbours acquainted him
with his wife's affair, whereat he was sore concerned and misdoubted of their story, for that which he knew of her chastity and prayerfulness; and
he wept for her loss..?OF THE ISSUES OF GOOD AND EVIL ACTIONS..? ? ? ? ? Repression's draught, by cups, from the beloved's hand I've
quaffed; with colocynth for wine she hath me plied..When the king heard his speech, he turned to him and said, "It is grievous to me, O vizier of
good counsel." And he told him that the [other] sages testified [to the correctness of their fellow's interpretation of the dream]; whereupon Er
Rehwan sighed and knew that the king went in fear of him; but he showed him fortitude and said to him, "God assain the king! My counsel is that
the king accomplish his commandment and execute his ordinance, for that needs must death be and it is liefer to me that I die, oppressed, than that I
die, an oppressor. But, if the king see fit to defer the putting of me to death till the morrow and will pass this night with me and take leave of me,
when the morrow cometh, the king shall do what he will.".When Er Reshid heard this, he waxed exceeding wroth and said, "May God not reunite
you twain in gladness!" Then he summoned the headsman, and when he presented himself, he said to him, "Strike off the head of this accursed
slave-girl." So Mesrour took her by the hand and [led her away; but], when she came to the door, she turned and said to the Khalif, "O Commander
of the Faithful, I conjure thee, by thy fathers and forefathers, give ear unto that I shall say!" Then she improvised and recited the following
verses:.Meanwhile, when the thieves halted, one of them said to the others, 'Let us return and see;' and the captain said, 'This thing is impossible of
the dead: never heard we that they came to life on this wise. So let us return and take our good, for that the dead have no occasion for good.' And
they were divided in opinion as to returning: but [presently they came to a decision and] said, 'Indeed, our arms are gone and we cannot avail
against them and will not draw near the place where they are: only let one of us [go thither and] look at it, and if he hear no sound of them, let him
advertise us what we shall do.' So they agreed that they should send a man of them and assigned him [for this service] two parts [of the
booty]..?Story of King Bihkerd..? ? ? ? ? e. The Story of the Portress xviii.? ? ? ? ? u. The Two Sharpers who cheated each his Fellow
dccccxi.Presently, his father and his mother heard of the matter; whereupon the former arose and going up to the place, wrote a letter and
[presented it to the king, who] read it, and behold, therein was written, saying, 'Have pity on me, so may God have pity on thee, and hasten not in
the slaughter [of my son]; for indeed I acted hastily in a certain affair and drowned his brother in the sea, and to this day I drink the cup of his
anguish. If thou must needs kill him, kill me in his stead.' Therewith the old merchant prostrated himself before the king and wept; and the latter
said to him, 'Tell me thy story.' 'O my lord,' answered the merchant, 'this youth had a brother and I [in my haste] cast them both into the sea.' And
he related to him his story from first to last, whereupon the king cried out with an exceeding great cry and casting himself down from the throne,
embraced his father and brother and said to the former, 'By Allah, thou art my very father and this is my brother and thy wife is our mother.' And
they abode weeping, all three..When she had made an end of her verses, she considered her affair and said in herself, 'By Allah, all these things
have betided by the ordinance of God the Most High and His providence and this was written and charactered upon the forehead.' Then she landed
and fared on till she came to a spacious place, where she enquired of the folk and hired a house. Thither she straightway transported all that was in
the ship of goods and sending for brokers, sold all that was with her. Then she took part of the price and fell to enquiring of the folk, so haply she
might scent out tidings [of her lost husband]. Moreover, she addressed herself to lavishing alms and tending the sick, clothing the naked and
pouring water upon the dry ground of the forlorn. On this wise she abode a whole year, and every little while she sold of her goods and gave alms
to the sick and the needy; wherefore her report was bruited abroad in the city and the folk were lavish in her praise..? ? ? ? ? Indeed her glance, her
sides are soft; but none the less, alas! Her heart is harder than the rock; there is no mercy there..TABLE OF CONTENTS OF THE BRESLAU
(TUNIS)EDITION OF THE ARABIC TEXT OF THE BOOK OF THE THOUSAND NIGHTS AND ONE NIGHT..Temam (Abou), Story of Ilan
Shah and, i. 126..? ? ? ? ? Great in delight, beloved mine, your presence is with me; Yet greater still the miseries of parting and its bane..Then the
thieves addressed themselves to sharing their booty and presently fell out concerning a sword that was among the spoil, who should take it. Quoth
the captain, 'Methinks we were better prove it; so, if it be good, we shall know its worth, and if it be ill, we shall know that.' And they said, 'Try it
on this dead man, for he is fresh.' So the captain took the sword and drawing it, poised it and brandished it; but, when Er Razi saw this, he made
sure of death and said in himself, 'I have borne the washing and the boiling water and the pricking with the knife and the grave and its straitness and
all this [beating], trusting in God that I might be delivered from death, and [hitherto] I have been delivered; but, as for the sword, I may not brook
that, for but one stroke of it, and I am a dead man.'.When the king heard these tidings of Aamir, he sent for him and let bring him before him; and
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when he entered his presence, he kissed the earth and saluted and showed forth his breeding and greeted him with the goodliest of compliments.
The king bade him raise his head and questioned him of his lord El Abbas; whereupon he acquainted him with his tidings and told him that which
had betided him with King Zuheir and of the army that was become at his commandment and of the spoil that he had gotten. Moreover, he gave
him to know that El Abbas was coming on the morrow, and with him more than fifty thousand cavaliers, obedient to his commandment. When the
king heard his speech, he bade decorate Baghdad and commanded [the inhabitants] to equip themselves with the richest of their apparel, in honour
of the coming of El Abbas. Moreover, he sent to give King El Aziz the glad tidings of his son's return and acquainted him with that which he had
heard from the prince's servant..FIROUZ AND HIS WIFE (175).Now thieves had followed him, so they might rob him of his good, but availed not
unto aught; wherefore he went up to the old woman and kissed her head and exceeded in munificence to her. Then she [warned him of that which
awaited strangers entering the town and] said to him, 'I like not this for thee and I fear mischief for thee from these questions that the vizier hath
appointed for the confrontation of the ignorant.' And she expounded to him the case according to its fashion. Then said she to him, 'But have no
concern: only carry me with thee to thy lodging, and if he question thee of aught, whilst I am with thee, I will expound the answers to thee.' Se he
carried her with him to the city and established her in his lodging and entreated her kindly..? ? ? ? ? b. Story of the Chief of the Boulac Police
cccxliv.?Story of the Unlucky Merchant..166. Aboulhusn of Khorassan dcccclix.When the merchants saw him, they accosted him and said, "O
youth, wilt thou not open thy shop?" As they were bespeaking him, up came a woman, having with her a boy, bareheaded, and [stood] looking at El
Abbas, till he turned to her, when she said to him, "O youth, I conjure thee by Allah, look at this boy and have pity on him, for that his father hath
forgotten his cap in the shop [he lost to thee]; so if thou will well to give it to him, thy reward be with God! For indeed the child maketh our hearts
ache with his much weeping, and God be witness for us that, were there left us aught wherewithal to buy him a cap in its stead, we had not sought it
of thee." "O adornment of womankind," replied El Abbas, "indeed, thou bespeakest me with thy fair speech and supplicatest me with thy goodly
words ...But bring me thy husband." So she went and fetched the merchant, whilst the folk assembled to see what El Abbas would do. When the
man came, he returned him the gold he had won of him, all and part, and delivered him the keys of the shop, saying, "Requite us with thy pious
prayers."Therewithal the woman came up to him and kissed his feet, and on like wise did the merchant her husband; and all who were present
blessed him, and there was no talk but of El Abbas..Then she folded the letter and giving it to her slave-girl, bade her carry it to El Abbas and bring
back his answer thereto. Accordingly, Shefikeh took the letter and carried it to the prince, after the doorkeeper had sought leave of him to admit
her. When she came in to him, she found with him five damsels, as they were moons, clad in [rich] apparel and ornaments; and when he saw her,
he said to her, "What is thine occasion, O handmaid of good?" So she put out her hand to him with the letter, after she had kissed it, and he bade
one of his slave-girls receive it from her. Then he took it from the girl and breaking it open, read it and apprehended its purport; whereupon "We
are God's and to Him we return!" exclaimed he and calling for ink- horn and paper, wrote the following verses:.When the company heard this story,
they marvelled thereat with the utmost wonderment. Then the fifth officer, who was the lieutenant of the bench, (113) came forward and said,
'[This is] no wonder and there befell me that which is rarer and more extraordinary than this..Journeyman and the Girl, The, ii. 17..When the king
heard this, his mind was occupied [with the story he had heard and that which the vizier promised him], and he bade the latter depart to his own
house..27. Alaeddin Abou es Shamat dxx.? ? ? ? ? All, all, for thy sweet sake, I left; ay, I forsook Aziz, my sire, and those akin to me that
hight.There was once, of old days and in bygone ages and times, a merchant of the merchants of Damascus, by name Aboulhusn, who had money
and riches and slaves and slave-girls and lands and houses and baths; but he was not blessed with a child and indeed his years waxed great;
wherefore he addressed himself to supplicate God the Most High in private and in public and in his inclining and his prostration and at the season
of the call to prayer, beseeching Him to vouchsafe him, before his admittance [to His mercy], a son who should inherit his wealth and possessions;
and God answered his prayer. So his wife conceived and the days of her pregnancy were accomplished and her months and her nights and the
pangs of her travail came upon her and she gave birth to a male child, as he were a piece of the moon. He had not his match for beauty and he put
to shame the sun and the resplendent moon; for he had a shining face and black eyes of Babylonian witchery (2) and aquiline nose and ruby lips;
brief, he was perfect of attributes, the loveliest of the folk of his time, without doubt or gainsaying..When the evening evened, the king summoned
the vizier and required of him the hearing of the [promised] story. So he said, "Hearkening and obedience. Know, O king, that.KING SHAH
BEKHT AND HIS VIZIER ER REHWAN. (177).Then he wept again and El Abbas said to him, "Fear not for me, for thou knowest my prowess
and my puissance in returning answers in the assemblies of the land and my good breeding (63) and skill in rhetoric; and indeed he whose father
thou art and whom thou hast reared and bred and in whom thou hast united praiseworthy qualities, the repute whereof hath traversed the East and
the West, thou needest not fear for him, more by token that I purpose but to seek diversion (64) and return to thee, if it be the will of God the Most
High." Quoth the king, "Whom wilt thou take with thee of attendants and [what] of good?" "O father mine," replied El Abbas, "I have no need of
horses or camels or arms, for I purpose not battle, and I will have none go forth with me save my servant Aamir and no more.".81. Mohammed el
Amin and Jaafer ben el Hadi cccxcii.? ? ? ? ? Peace on you, people of my troth! With peace I do you greet. Said ye not truly, aforetime, that we
should live and meet?.93. The Ignorant Man who set up for a Schoolmaster cccciii.? ? ? ? ? A good it is to have one's loved ones ever near,.? ? ? ? ?
c. The Third Calender's Story xiv.? ? ? ? ? If the rose be entitled the pride of the morn, Before me nor after she wins it, I ween..Presently, the vizier
heard of the merchant's coming; so he sent to him and let bring him to his house and talked with him awhile of his travels and of that which he had
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abidden therein, and the merchant answered him thereof. Then said the vizier, 'I will put certain questions to thee, which if thou answer me, it will
be well [for thee].' And the merchant rose and made him no answer. Quoth the vizier, 'What is the weight of the elephant?' The merchant was
perplexed and returned him no answer and gave himself up for lost. Then said he, 'Grant me three days' time.' So the vizier granted him the delay
he sought and he returned to his lodging and related what had passed to the old woman, who said, 'When the morrow cometh, go to the vizier and
say to him, "Make a ship and launch it on the sea and put in it an elephant, and when it sinketh in the water, [under the beast's weight], mark the
place to which the water riseth. Then take out the elephant and cast in stones in its place, till the ship sink to the mark aforesaid; whereupon do thou
take out the stones and weigh them and thou wilt know the weight of the elephant"'.Son, The Rich Man and his Wasteful, i. 252..Thirteenth
Officer's Story, The, ii. 181..As for the king their father, he abode with his wife, their mother, what while God (to whom belong might and majesty)
willed, and they rejoiced in reunion with each other. The kingship endured unto them and glory and victory, and the king continued to rule with
justice and equity, so that the people loved him and still invoked on him and on his sons length of days and durance; and they lived the most
delightsome of lives till there came to them the Destroyer of Delights and Sunderer of Companies, He who layeth waste the palaces and peopleth
the tombs; and this is all that hath come down to us of the story of the king and his wife and children. Nor," added the vizier, "if this story be a
solace and a diversion, is it pleasanter or more diverting than that of the young man of Khorassan and his mother and sister.".67. The Khalif El
Hakim and the Merchant dcliii.? ? ? ? ? bb. The King of Hind and his Visier dccccxxviii.Shehrzad and Shehriyar, ii. 111, iii. 141, 157..When she
had made an end of her verses, Er Reshid said to her, 'O Tuhfeh, thine absence was extraordinary, but thy presence (251) is yet more extraordinary.'
'By Allah, O my lord,' answered she, 'thou sayst sooth.' And she took his hand and said to him, 'See what I have brought with me.' So he looked and
saw riches such as neither words could describe nor registers avail to set out, pearls and jewels and jacinths and precious stones and great pearls
and magnificent dresses of honour, adorned with pearls and jewels and embroidered with red gold. Moreover, she showed him that which Queen Es
Shuhba had bestowed on her of those carpets, which she had brought with her, and that her throne, the like whereof neither Chosroes nor Cassar
possessed, and those tables inlaid with pearls and jewels and those vessels, that amazed all who looked on them, and the crown, that was on the
head of the circumcised boy, and those dresses of honour, which Queen Es Shuhba and the Sheikh Aboultawaif had put off upon her, and the trays
wherein were those riches; brief, she showed him treasures the like whereof he had never in his life set eyes on and which the tongue availeth not to
describe and whereat all who looked thereon were amazed..God judge betwixt me and her lord! Away, i. 48..King's Daughter of Baghdad, El
Abbas and the, iii. 53.."There was once a man of Khorassan and he had a son, whose improvement he ardently desired; but the young man sought
to be alone and to remove himself from his father's eye, so he might give himself up to pleasance and delight. So he sought of his father [leave to
make] the pilgrimage to the Holy House of God and to visit the tomb of the Prophet (whom God bless and keep!). Now between them and Mecca
was a journey of five hundred parasangs; but his father could not gainsay him, for that the law of God made this (178) incumbent on him and
because of that which he hoped for him of improvement [therefrom]. So he joined unto him a governor, in whom he trusted, and gave him much
money and took leave of him. The son set out on the holy pilgrimage (179) with the governor and abode on that wise, spending freely and using not
thrift..? ? ? ? ? O friends, the East wind waxes, the morning draweth near; A plaintive voice (114) bespeaks me and I rejoice to hear..So he arose
and taking his weaving gear, sold it and bought with the price drugs and simples and wrought himself a carpet, with which they set out and
journeyed to a certain village, where they took up their abode. Then the man donned a physician's habit and fell to going round about the hamlets
and villages and country parts; and he began to earn his living and make gain. Their affairs prospered and their case was bettered; wherefore they
praised God for their present ease and the village became to them a home..? ? ? ? ? Whenas my sisters dear forsake me, grieved that they Must
leave their native place and far away must hie,.When the king heard this, he said, "Restore him to the prison till the morrow, so we may look into
his affair; for that deliberation in affairs is advisable and the slaughter of this [youth] shall not escape [us].".When the king heard their speech, he
bade the crier make proclamation in the thoroughfares of the city that the troops should prepare [for the march] and that the horsemen should mount
and the footmen come forth; nor was it but the twinkling of the eye ere the drums beat and the trumpets sounded; and scarce was the forenoon of
the day passed when the city was blocked with horse and foot. So the king passed them in review and behold, they were four-and-twenty thousand
in number, horsemen and footmen. He bade them go forth to the enemy and gave the commandment over them to Said ibn el Wakidi, a doughty
cavalier and a valiant man of war. So the horsemen set out and fared on along the bank of the Tigris..? ? ? ? ? O thou with love of whom I'm
smitten, yet content, I prithee come to me and hasten to my side..? ? ? ? ? Woe's me for one who burns for love and longing pain! Alas for the
regrets my heart that rend and tear!.Selim and Selma, ii. 81..? ? ? ? ? a. The First Officer's Story dccccxxx.? ? ? ? ? Fain, fain would I forget thy
love. Alack, my heart denies To be consoled, and 'gainst thy wrath nought standeth me in stead..King who lost Kingdom and Wife and Wealth,
The, ii. 66..We abode thus till the setting-in of the time of mid-afternoon, when she said, "Needs must I wash before I go." Quoth I, "Get water
wherewithal we may wash," and pulled out from my pocket about a score of dirhems, thinking to give them to her; but she said, "I seek refuge with
God!" and brought out of her pocket a handful of silver, saying, "But for destiny and that God hath caused the love of thee fall into my heart, there
had not happened that which hath happened." Quoth I, "Take this in requital of that which thou hast spent;" and she said, "O my lord, by and by,
whenas companionship is prolonged between us, thou wilt see if the like of me looketh unto money and gain or no." Then she took a pitcher of
water and going into the lavatory, washed (111) and presently coming forth, prayed and craved pardon of God the Most High for that which she
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had done..Then they told the damsel, who came forth and looked upon him and knew him not. But he knew her; so he bowed his head and wept.
She was moved to compassion for him and gave him somewhat and returned to her place, whilst the youth returned with the stewardess to the
chamberlain and told him that she was in the king's house, whereat he was chagrined and said, 'By Allah, I will assuredly contrive a device for her
and deliver her!' Whereupon the youth kissed his hands and feet. Then he turned to the old woman and bade her change her apparel and her favour.
Now this old woman was goodly of speech and nimble of wit; so he gave her costly and delicious perfumes and said to her, 'Get thee to the king's
slave girls and sell them these [perfumes] and make thy way to the damsel and question her if she desire her master or not.' So the old woman went
out and making her way to the palace, went in to the damsel and drew near her and recited the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? My clothes of sendal are,
my veil of the sun's light, The very handiwork of God the Lord Most High..? ? ? ? ? e. The Fifth Officer's Story dccccxxxiv.There came to a king of
the kings, in his old age, a son, who grew up comely, quick-witted and intelligent, and when he came to years of discretion and became a young
man, his father said to him, 'Take this kingdom and govern it in my stead, for I desire to flee [from the world] to God the Most High and don the
gown of wool and give myself up to devotion.' Quoth the prince, 'And I also desire to take refuge with God the Most High.' And the king said,
'Arise, let us flee forth and make for the mountains and worship in them, for shamefastness before God the Most High.'.Presently, the king [of the
city] was minded to go forth to his garden, (206) a-pleasuring, and bade the cook forego him thither and appoint in his stead one who should dress
meat for the king, so that, when he returned, he might find it ready. So the cook fell a-considering of whom he should appoint and was bewildered
concerning his affair. As he was on this wise, the old man came to him and seeing him perplexed how he should do, said to him, 'Tell me what is in
thy mind; belike, I may avail to relieve thee.' So he acquainted him with the king's wishes and he said, 'Have no care for this, but leave me one of
the serving-men and go thou in peace and surety, for I will suffice thee of this.' So the cook departed with the king, after he had brought the old
man what he needed and left him a man of the guards..So the merchant went forth, afflicted, sorrowful, weeping, [and wandered on along the
sea-shore], till he came to a sort of divers diving in the sea for pearls. They saw him weeping and mourning and said to him, 'What is thy case and
what maketh thee weep?' So he acquainted them with his history, from first to last, whereby they knew him and said to him, 'Art thou [such an one]
son of such an one?' 'Yes,' answered he; whereupon they condoled with him and wept sore for him and said to him, 'Abide here till we dive for thy
luck this next time and whatsoever betideth us shall be between us and thee.' Accordingly, they dived and brought up ten oysters, in each two great
pearls; whereat they marvelled and said to him, 'By Allah, thy luck hath returned and thy good star is in the ascendant!' Then they gave him ten
pearls and said to him, 'Sell two of them and make them thy capital [whereon to trade]; and hide the rest against the time of thy straitness.' So he
took them, joyful and contented, and addressed himself to sew eight of them in his gown, keeping the two others in his mouth; but a thief saw him
and went and advertised his mates of him; whereupon they gathered together upon him and took his gown and departed from him. When they were
gone away, he arose, saying, 'These two pearls [in my mouth] will suffice me,' and made for the [nearest] city, where he brought out the pearls [and
repairing to the jewel- market, gave them to the broker], that he might sell them..As we stood, behold, up came the lady, and with her a slave-girl.
When she saw the young man, she said to him, "Art thou here?" And he answered, "Yes, O my lady." Quoth she, "To-day I am bidden by this man.
Wilt thou go with us?" And he replied, "Yes." Then said she, "Thou hast brought me [hither] against my will and perforce. Wilt thou go with us in
any event?" (184) "Yes, yes," answered he and we fared on, [all three,] till we came to Er Rauzeh and entered the pavilion. The lady diverted
herself awhile with viewing its ordinance and furniture, after which she put off her [walking-]clothes and sat down [with the young man] in the
goodliest and chiefest place. Then I went forth and brought them what they should eat at the first of the day; moreover, I went out also and fetched
them what they should eat at the last of the day and brought them wine and dessert and fruits and flowers. On this wise I abode in their service,
standing on my feet, and she said not unto me, "Sit," nor "Take, eat" nor "Take, drink," what while she and the young man sat toying and laughing,
and he fell to kissing her and pinching her and hopping about upon the ground and laughing..11. The Hermits cxlviii.Seventh Officer's Story, The,
ii. 150..My fruit is a jewel all wroughten of gold, ii. 245..157. Mesrour and Zein el Mewasif dcccxlv.Zubeideh, El Mamoun and, i. 199.91. The
Schoolmaster who Fell in Love by Report ccccii.There was once a man, a headman [of a village], by name Abou Sabir, and he had much cattle and
a fair wife, who had borne him two sons. They abode in a certain village and there used to come thither a lion and devour Abou Sabir's cattle, so
that the most part thereof was wasted and his wife said to him one day, 'This lion hath wasted the most part of our cattle. Arise, mount thy horse
and take thy men and do thine endeavour to kill him, so we may be at rest from him.' But Abou Sabir said, 'Have patience, O woman, for the issue
of patience is praised. This lion it is that transgresseth against us, and the transgressor, needs must Allah destroy him. Indeed, it is our patience that
shall slay him, and he that doth evil, needs must it revert upon him.' A little after, the king went forth one day to hunt and falling in with the lion, he
and his troops, gave chase to him and ceased not [to follow] after him till they slew him. This came to Abou Sabir's knowledge and he said to his
wife, 'Said I not to thee, O woman, that whoso doth evil, it shall revert upon him? Belike, if I had sought to slay the lion myself, I had not availed
against him, and this is the issue of patience.'.The Khalif assigned them pensions and allowances and as for Noureddin, his father brought him those
riches and his wealth waxed and his case was goodly, till he became the richest of the folk of his time in Baghdad and left not the presence of the
Commander of the Faithful night or day. Moreover, he was vouchsafed children by Sitt el Milah, and he ceased not to live the most delightsome of
lives, he and she and his father and mother, a while of time, till Aboulhusn sickened of a sore sickness and was admitted to the mercy of God the
Most High. After awhile, his mother died also and he carried them forth and shrouded them and buried and made them expiations and nativities.
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(45) Then his children grew up and became like unto moons, and he reared them in splendour and fondness, what while his wealth waxed and his
case flourished. He ceased not to pay frequent visits to the Commander of the Faithful, he and his children and his slave-girl Sitt el Milah, and they
abode, he and they, in all solace of life and prosperity till there came to them the Destroyer of Delights and the Sunderer of Companies; and
extolled be the perfection of the Abiding One, the Eternal! This is all that hath come down to us of their story..74. The Simpleton and the Sharper
ccclxxxviii.? ? ? ? ? q. The Lady and her five Suitors dxciii.Before I entered this corporation, (149) I had a draper's shop and there used to come to
me a man whom I knew not, save by his face, and I would give him what he sought and have patience with him, till he could pay me. One day, I
foregathered with certain of my friends and we sat down to drink. So we drank and made merry and played at Tab; (150) and we made one of us
Vizier and another Sultan and a third headsman..? ? ? ? ? Wherefore, by Him who letteth waste my frame, have ruth on me And quench my
yearning and the fires by passion in me fed..Here Queen Es Shuhba bade them farewell and taking her troops, returned to her palace, whilst the
kings also went away to their abodes and the Sheikh Aboultawaif addressed himself to divert Tuhfeh till nightfall, when he mounted her on the
back of one of the Afrits and bade other thirty gather together all that she had gotten of treasure and raiment and jewels and dresses of honour.
[Then they flew off,] whilst Iblis went with her, and in less than the twinkling of an eye he set her down in her sleeping-chamber. Then he and
those who were with him took leave of her and went away. When Tuhfeh found herself in her own chamber and on her couch, her reason fled for
joy and it seemed to her as if she had never stirred thence. Then she took the lute and tuned it and touched it on wondrous wise and improvised
verses and sang..? ? ? ? ? o. The Fifteenth Officer's Story dccccxl.Now the dancing of Iblis pleased Queen Es Shuhba and she said to him, 'By
Allah, this is a goodly dancing!' He thanked her for this and said to Tuhfeh, 'O Tuhfeh, there is not on the face of the earth a skilfuller than Ishac en
Nedim; but thou art more skilful than he. Indeed, I have been present with him many a time and have shown him passages (234) on the lute, and
there have betided me such and such things with him. (235) Indeed, the story of my dealings with him is a long one and this is no time to repeat it;
but now I would fain show thee a passage on the lute, whereby thou shall be exalted over all the folk.' Quoth she to him, 'Do what seemeth good to
thee.' So he took the lute and played thereon on wondrous wise, with rare divisions and extraordinary modulations, and showed her a passage she
knew not; and this was liefer to her than all that she had gotten. Then she took the lute from him and playing thereon, [sang and] presently returned
to the passage that he had shown her; and he said, 'By Allah, thou singest better than I!' As for Tuhfeh, it was made manifest to her that her former
usance (236) was all of it wrong and that what she had learnt from the Sheikh Aboultawaif Iblis was the origin and foundation [of all perfection] in
the art. So she rejoiced in that which she had gotten of [new skill in] touching the lute far more than in all that had fallen to her lot of wealth and
raiment and kissed the Sheikh's hand..? ? ? ? ? p. The Man who saw the Night of Power dccccxciii.Meanwhile, Aboulhusn abode in the Khalifate,
taking and giving, ordering and forbidding and giving effect to his word, till the end of the day, when he gave [those who were present] leave and
permission [to withdraw], and the Amirs and officers of state departed to their occasions. Then the eunuchs came to him and calling down on him
length of life and continuance [of glory and prosperity], walked in attendance upon him and raised the curtain, and he entered the pavilion of the
harem, where he found candles lighted and lamps burning and singing-women smiting [on instruments of music]. When he saw this, he was
confounded in his wit and said in himself, "By Allah, I am in truth Commander of the Faithful!" As soon as he appeared, the slave-girls rose to him
and carrying him up on to the estrade, (30) brought him a great table, spread with the richest meats. So he ate thereof with all his might, till he had
gotten his fill, when he called one of the slave-girls and said to her, "What is thy name?" "My name is Miskeh," replied she, and he said to another,
"What is thy name?" Quoth she, "My name is Terkeh." Then said he to a third, "What is thy name?" "My name is Tuhfeh," answered she; and he
went on to question the damsels of their names, one after another, [till he had made the round of them all], when he rose from that place and
removed to the wine-chamber..? ? ? ? ? t. The two Pigeons dxcvii.Noureddin thanked him and they entered the slave-merchant's house. When the
people of the house saw Abou Nuwas, they rose to do him worship, for that which they knew of his station with the Commander of the Faithful.
Moreover, the slave-dealer himself came up to them with two chairs, and they seated themselves thereon. Then the slave-merchant went into the
house and returning with the slave-girl, as she were a willow-wand or a bamboo-cane, clad in a vest of damask silk and tired with a black and white
turban, the ends whereof fell down over her face, seated her on a chair of ebony; after which quoth he to those who were present, "I will discover to
you a face as it were a full moon breaking forth from under a cloud." And they said, "Do so." So he unveiled the damsel's face and behold, she was
like the shining sun, with comely shape and day-bright face and slender [waist and heavy] hips; brief, she was endowed with elegance, the
description whereof existeth not, [and was] even as saith of her the poet:.As for the woman, whenas the man went out from her, she resolved to
depart; so she went forth, saying in herself, 'There is no journeying for me in woman's attire.' Then she donned men's apparel, such as is worn of the
pious, and set out and wandered over the earth; nor did she leave going till she entered a certain city. Now the king of that city had an only daughter
in whom he gloried and whom he loved, and she saw the devotee and deeming her a pilgrim youth, said to her father, 'I would fain have this youth
take up his abode with me, so I may learn of him wisdom and renunciation and religion.' Her father rejoiced in this and commanded the [supposed]
pilgrim to take up his sojourn with his daughter in his palace. Now they were in one place and the king's daughter was strenuous to the utterest in
continence and chastity and nobility of mind and magnanimity and devotion to the worship of God; but the ignorant slandered her (5) and the folk
of the realm said, 'The king's daughter loveth the pilgrim youth and he loveth her.'.Whenas mine eyes behold thee not, that day, iii. 47.
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